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Minutes of the Faculty Assembly

September 4, 2012
The Asbury University Faculty Assembly convened at 10:50 on Tuesday, September 4, 2012 in Bennett-Bernard.  The meeting was opened with prayer.

The minutes from the last meeting were approved.
Administrative Reports

President Gray offered thoughts on celebrating the good things that God has provided at Asbury and celebrating the contributions of all those who work here.
Mark Troyer reported on enrollment.  Numbers are up in all categories.  Total enrollment is 1764.  Undergraduate enrollment stands at 1325.  Graduate is 236.  Retention numbers remain above CCCU average.
Mark Perdue, Asbury’s Athletic Director, was introduced.  He thanked the faculty for their support of athletics and offered his thoughts on the athletic Mission Statement and the role of athletics at Asbury.
Greg Haseloff gave an update about a number of spiritual life activities on campus—including chapel speakers, small groups, the work of the Spiritual Life Board, the Student Prayer Initiative, and other projects.
Action Item

A proposed new University Attendance Policy comes as a Recommendation from Academic Policies and Curriculum Committee meeting, August 28, 2012.
GENERAL STATEMENT
In order to assure maximum benefit from class instruction, it is important for students to attend class and complete readings and assignments.  Students are personally responsible for class attendance. Instructors will explain to students at the beginning of each course their attendance expectations and grading policies with respect to absences from class sessions. Instructors are encouraged to report excessive absences to the registrar’s office.

In the case of: (a) hospitalization or serious illness (as determined by a physician), (b) Asbury University approved group event or travel (i.e., class trip, athletic team trip, etc.) (c) death or serious illness of family member, or (d) other unusual circumstance, the registrar will issue an excused absence (with permission to make up work) to be presented to the instructor.  Students may not be penalized for any absence approved by the registrar’s office.  Decisions regarding absences resulting from such circumstances as travel difficulties, bad weather, conflicting schedules, oversleeping, minor sickness, doctor or dentist appointments, job interviews, discretionary trips (such as weddings), and family responsibilities will be left to the discretion of the instructor.

Applies to traditional undergraduate, graduate, APS, online.

DISCUSSION:  The proposal is not that faculty stop taking attendance or stop requiring attendance.  The proposal means we will no longer have a university-wide policy.  It is important that excessive absences still be reported. Chapel attendance is not affected by this policy.
ACTION: The motion passed.  Faculty will need to continue turning in attendance reports this week.  In the future, weekly attendance will be required in the first week of classes.  Faculty who included a reference to the institutional attendance policy in their syllabi will need to include an addendum making it clear that this is now the individual instructor’s policy.
DETAILED CHANGES AND CURRENT POLICY STATEMENTS
1. For Auditing Courses (from page 50 in the Bulletin)
CURRENT

5. Attendance is required

8. The instructor will assign a grade of "S" (satisfactory) or "U" (unsatisfactory) based on attendance and general cooperation.

PROPOSED

Delete.
Delete “based on attendance and general cooperation.”
2. Class Attendance Policy (page 54)
CURRENT

1. All students are expected to attend class as well as complete assignments and readings outside of class.

2. Specific attendance requirements for each course are determined by the instructor, and will be clearly stated in the course syllabus available on the first day of class.  Performance oriented courses may include attendance requirements as part of the grade.  If a student misses a class, the individual is responsible for the work missed. 

3. In the case of: (a) hospitalization or serious illness (as determined by a physician), (b) institutionally approved group event or travel, (c) death or serious illness of family member, or (d) other unusual circumstance, the Academic Dean will issue an excused absence (with permission to make up work) to be presented to the instructor. Decisions regarding absences resulting from such circumstances as travel difficulties, bad weather, conflicting schedules, oversleeping, minor sickness, doctor or dentist appointments, job interviews, discretionary trips (such as weddings), and family responsibilities will be left to the discretion of the instructor.

4. A student may miss without excuse 4 class hours per 3 credit-hour class. 

5. A student may miss without excuse 1 class hour per 1 credit-hour class. 

6. A student who, for any reason, is absent more than one third of the class sessions will receive a final grade of "N" (no credit) except in the case where a student has a grade of "F".  (The student may appeal this action to the Academic Petitions Sub-Committee via the Office of the Academic Dean.)

PROPOSED
In order to assure maximum benefit from class instruction, it is important for students to attend class and complete readings and assignments.  Students are personally responsible for class attendance. Instructors will explain to students at the beginning of each course their attendance expectations and grading policies with respect to absences from class sessions. Instructors are encouraged to report excessive absences to the registrar’s office.

In the case of: (a) hospitalization or serious illness (as determined by a physician), (b) Asbury University approved group event or travel (i.e., class trip, athletic team trip, etc.) (c) death or serious illness of family member, or (d) other unusual circumstance, the registrar will issue an excused absence (with permission to make up work) to be presented to the instructor.  Students may not be penalized for any absence approved by the registrar’s office.  Decisions regarding absences resulting from such circumstances as travel difficulties, bad weather, conflicting schedules, oversleeping, minor sickness, doctor or dentist appointments, job interviews, discretionary trips (such as weddings), and family responsibilities will be left to the discretion of the instructor.

3. Online Class Attendance Policy (page 54)
CURRENT

Students must log into class and participate in the course during the first seven days of the course and during the last seven days of the course to satisfy the minimal attendance requirements. Additional requirements will be determined by the professor.
Note from the Federal Title IV Guidelines: 

“Documenting that a student has logged into an online class is not sufficient, by itself, to demonstrate academic attendance by the student. A school must demonstrate that a student participated in class or was otherwise engaged in an academically related activity.”

Academic related activities may include: posting to a forum, taking a quiz, uploading a document, and other activities that demonstrate that the student is engaged in the course academically.
PROPOSED

See Item #2 above.
4. Chapel Attendance (page 55)
PROPOSED

Move policy to the Student Development Section of Bulletin

5. Recital Attendance (page 109)
Course Name change
New Name
6. APS Attendance (page 165)
CURRENT

1. The student is required to attend all class sessions because of the importance of the collaborative learning atmosphere. It is recognized that from time to time the student will have to miss a class session because of such matters as illness, court appearance, job requirement, important church involvement or a serious family matter.  In the event that a student knows in advance that he/she will be absent, because of an extenuating circumstance, the student must seek to arrange an alternative assignment with the instructor of the modular course.  The instructor, at his/her discretion, may be willing to give an alternative assignment that will take a minimum of four hours to complete. The grade for that assignment will then become the class participation grade for the class session that the student has not attended.  By missing class, and not completing a makeup assignment, the student will lose the portion of the grade for class participation.

2. A student may not accumulate more than one class absence in a course. Students with more than one class absence will receive an “F” for the course regardless of the circumstances. There are NO exceptions to this policy for any reason.

3. A student is considered tardy if he/she arrives more than one half hour late for class or leaves earlier than one half hour before the end of class. Such a tardy or early class departure is considered a one third absence.  Therefore, total absences of one and one third (1⅓) will result in a grade of F.
PROPOSED

See Item #2 above.  Delete additional statement from APS section.
7. Attendance Policy (page 184)
CURRENT

Regular attendance and participation in class are essential.  This includes punctuality, participation, collegiality, effort, etc.  More than one absence from a 7-week course or a two-week summer course, or more than two absences from a fourteen-week course, will result in the student being asked to withdraw from that course.  If a student misses a class, the individual is responsible for the work missed.  Two tardies (arriving late or leaving early) in a class amount to one unexcused absence from that class.
PROPOSED

See Item #2 above.  Delete additional statement from Graduate section

8. Refunds (page 208)
CURRENT
NOTE: percentage of reduction in financial aid to student is based on percentage of semester attended as of the last date of actual class attendance rather than official withdrawal date.  Students are responsible for any difference owed between these two amounts. Please refer to “Financial Aid Refunds” in the following section for the policy for returning financial aid.
PROPOSED
NOTE: percentage of reduction in financial aid to student is based on the date the student requested to withdraw, or the midpoint of the enrollment/payment period if student stopped attending without notification which may differ from official withdrawal date.  Please refer to “Financial Aid Refunds” in the following section for the policy for returning financial aid.

9. Financial Aid Refunds (page 214)
CURRENT

Official withdrawal means that the student has notified the proper offices before leaving school.  Unofficial withdrawal occurs when a student simply leaves school without notifying the proper offices.  In this scenario the refund can only be calculated based on the last documented date of attendance.
PROPOSED

Official withdrawal means that the student has notified the proper offices before leaving school.  Unofficial withdrawal occurs when a student simply leaves school without notifying the proper offices.  In this scenario the financial aid refund will be calculated based on the midpoint of the enrollment period.
10. Refunds Of Institutional Financial Aid (page 214)
CURRENT

1. Calculation of financial aid refunds are made after notification of the student's official withdrawal from the University is made to the Financial Aid Office by the Office of the Registrar. 

2. The last official date of class attendance will be used in determining amount of aid earned. 

3. The following calculations are used for refunds.  

A. For calculating refunds the ‘ACADEMIC WEEKS’ for a semester are figured from an individual student’s week their first class in the semester started to the week their last class in the semester ended.  

B. Percentage of reduction in financial aid to student is based on percentage of semester attended as of the last date of actual class attendance.

Reduction in amount of aid available to student based on

Percentage of semester attended  = 100%  -  (last attendance week/(total academic weeks -1))

NOTE: percentage of reduction in tuition charges to student is based on percentage of semester enrolled through the date of official withdrawal rather than last date of class attendance.  Students are responsible for any difference owed between these two amounts. Please refer to “Refunds” in the previous Student Accounts section for the policy for tuition refunds

PROPOSED
1. Calculation of financial aid refunds are made after notification of the student's official withdrawal from the University is made to the Financial Aid Office by the Office of the Registrar. 

2. The date used in determining amount of aid earned will be the date of withdrawal notification from the student or the midpoint of the period of enrollment if no notification was given. 

3. The following calculations are used for refunds.  

A. For calculating refunds the ‘ACADEMIC WEEKS’ for a semester are figured from an individual student’s week their first class in the semester started to the week their last class in the semester ended.  

B. Percentage of reduction in financial aid to student is based on percentage of semester attended before withdrawal from the institution notification or the midpoint of the period of enrollment if no notification was given.

Reduction in amount of aid available to student based on

Percentage of semester attended  = 100%  -  (withdrawal date/(total academic weeks -1))

NOTE: percentage of reduction in tuition charges to student is based on percentage of semester enrolled through the date of withdrawal notification. Please refer to “Refunds” in the previous Student Accounts section for the policy for tuition refunds.
11. APS Program Tardy Policy (page 55)
CURRENT

A student is considered tardy if he/she arrives more than one half hour late for class or leaves earlier than one half hour before the end of class. Such a tardy or early class departure is considered a one third absence.  Therefore, total absences of one and one third (1⅓) will result in a grade of F.

PROPOSED

Delete.
12. Graduate Program Tardy Policy (page 55)
CURRENT

Two tardies (arriving late or leaving early) in a class amount to one unexcused absence from that class.

PROPOSED

Delete.
Announcements 

The next Faculty Forum will be September 11 at 10:50–12:00 p.m. in Bennett-Bernard.  The October Forum will focus on faculty pay.
Fall Revival will be September 10–14.
Faculty Brown Bag will be September 13 from 11:30 a.m.–12:30 p.m.  Claire Brown will be speaking on “Protect the Institutional Conscience?  Justification and Challenges.”
Standing Committees will meet on September 25.
Wesleyan Heritage Conference will be October 1–3.
The next Faculty Assembly will be October 9.
The CALL Conference will be October 11–13.
The meeting was adjourned at 12:05.
Respectfully Submitted,

Devin Brown

Faculty Secretary
